DRAFT
Balboa/South Indian Trail Neighborhood Council Minutes

May 6, 2010

7 PM

Call to Order:  The BSITNC meeting was held at Salk Middle School on Thursday evening, May 6th, 2010.  The meeting convened at 7:10 P.M., Chair Denise Smart presiding and Claire Steigleder, Secretary.
Members in attendance:   There were 42 attendees including 18 new members and 4 visitors.  However, a number of attendees didn’t sign in.
Approval of minutes:  Motion was made by Shawn Wilson, after a correction to the name of the person who seconded the minutes from the last meeting on March 4th, 2010, from Dave Schultz to Dave Schwartz.  Karen Malone seconded approval of the minutes.  Motion carried.

Reports by Executive members:
Neighborhood Planning, Karen Kearney:  Karen talked about the Walkability Audit which asks the question “How walkable is your community?”  There are 5 questions on the audit.  Following the questions are remedies that the community can implement to improve the walkability of our neighborhoods. She then asked for volunteers to take a fews blocks of their choosing to walk.  Please call or e-mail Karen for more information.
Neighborhood Clean Up Event, Claudette Ganger: This is the 1st ever Neighborhood Clean Up event and will be held May 22nd from 9 AM -1 PM at the New Heaven Church on Beacon.  This event will take the place of the twice yearly Dump Passes. There will be large, roll-out containers for solid waste and for clean green waste.  In return for using the Church’s property, we’ve offered to do a cleanup of their property.  Volunteers are needed to check people in, assist in loading waste into the containers and to clean up the church’s property.  

The city will not accept concrete or hazardous waste and the clean green dumpsters will not accept sod or bagged waste.  The clean green material must be loose.
There will also be a sign up for large appliance pick up for May 27th.  There is allowance for only 20 people to sign up for that.  
Treasurer, Karen Malone:  Beginning balance was $351.61.  Deposit 5/5/2010 of $26.54 from the March 4 meeting for a total of $378.15.
Community Assembly Report, Gene Eberts:  Gene’s oral report was deferred because of the desire to give as much time as possible to the Chevron gas line issue.  Council members were referred to the www.spokanecity.org website (click on Neighborhood Services, then Community Assembly). 
COPS Shop Report, Gene Rayman:  Gene once again reminded people to close their garage doors, watch each other’s houses and called for volunteers to assist in the COPS Shop drivebys.  He said they are not allowed to get out their cars because of insurance and liability issues. 
Guest: Rebecca Niles: First Call for Help (FCFH)  Rebecca presented information about Spokane Mental Health First Call for Help  program which is a 24 hour, 365 days per year information, Crisis Assistance and Referral Line for Spokane County.  FCFH also offers supportive listening and links callers to professional clinicians as needed on a 24/7 basis. FCFH provides immediate assistance to people in emotional crisis in a confidential and caring manner. The number to call is 838-4428; Toll Free 1-877-678-4428; TDD 624-0004.  The program needs volunteers for four hour shifts, phone assistance.  Training is available and volunteers must be over 18. The number to call to volunteer is 838-4651.
The second program Rebecca talked about was the 2-1-1 program to get help and give help in Eastern Washington.  Trained, local specialists are available to help you find a number of services, including housing, rental assistance, temporary shelter, legal assistance, child care, children’s services, service for teens, medical care, medical coupons, assisted living, food pantries, drug treatment, counseling/support, transportation, senior services, volunteering, education, literacy, tutoring, recreation.  The service is offered Monday-Friday, 8 A.M. to 5 P.M. and serves Spokane, Ferry, Pend Oreille and Stevens counties. The number to call is 2-1-1.
This program also needs volunteers.  It takes about 95 volunteers to staff the program and they will lose about 30 % to graduation soon.  Volunteers must be 18 and take 30 hours of training. This program is United Way funded.
Chair, Denise Smart:  
Denise then gave a short introduction of the issue of the Chevron easement for a gas pipeline in the neighborhood which has been in place since the 1950’s, but which many residents were unaware of.  Three Chevron staff people traveled to Spokane to attend the neighborhood council, explain what is happening and answer questions.  The staff people were Yantzee Everett, Pipeline Operator; Will Ricard, Team Leader, Pasco Area; and Melissa Horiuchi, Land Records Associate. 
New Business: Chevron Oil Company and 16 ft easements in BSITNC area:  One of the Chevron presenters gave a brief overview and history of the pipeline.  The pipeline comes from Salt Lake City, is 706 miles long and crosses the Snake River.  It’s a high pressure petroleum line which  carries various petroleum products, including jet fuel. The line services Fairchild AFB.  The pipeline lies 3-5 feet below the ground and was laid in the early 1950’s.  It could be deeper or shallower in places depending on the vagaries of Mother Nature.   Over time vegetation has been removed based on growth.  This is the first time in Spokane. Discussion, questions and answers ensued after that. 
The question was posed of why now, after neighborhoods have been established, is the company taking down trees.  The response was that they don’t want to take down trees, but the safety of people and the pipeline requires it.  There is a risk of roots wrapping around the pipe.  Chevron understands the value of the trees to the property (and property owners).  Chevron can’t mitigate the loss of the trees on their easement.  A neighbor wanted Chevron to replace trees.  At this point Melissa Horiuchi intervened to say that she had brought copies of the document with her and she agreed talk to individuals about their property.  The Right of Way Agreement was signed before the property was bought by owners (1953). 
Karen Kearny discussed weekly fly overs and why nothing has been done over the course of 50 years. Chevron can no longer fly over.  Now they have to drive it or walk it.  Boots on the ground.  Her question persisted on why the issue wasn’t addressed before. 
Melissa responded that it’s unfortunate that it wasn’t addressed before.

Another question was “how do you know the line is running safely now?”  Chevron responded that their safety checks, which are computerized, show that there hasn’t been an anomaly and they’re taking down trees so there won’t be an anomaly. 
There is a coating on the pipes.  Question:  How do we know it hasn’t been breached (by roots)? Is it environmentally safe?  All reports indicate that the pipes and coating are intact.  The depth of the pipe has changed over time.  
Denise told people to check with their assessor about taxes on easement. The information should be on the Title of the property about the easement. 

 A neighbor complained about loss of property value and aesthetics and was told he could plant shrubs.  The neighbor suggested that it would be a “nice gesture” from Chevron to offer to compensate property owners for removal of trees.  Chevron’s response was that they do not want to set precedent.
Gene Eberts asked about the maximum pressure that goes through the pipeline vs the maximum pressure that the line can handle. Response was that it was normally 125 lbs.

Chevron has a public awareness program.  Staff asked how many people had called or received flyers,etc. regarding the pipeline.  Denise recommended sending a letter every 5 years informing home owners about the pipeline, what it means and what can and cannot be planted in the 16 foot easement. Also note that the state of Washington requires a 20 foot easement according to a 2006 State of Washington document that is accessible online.
Chevron works with homeowners on aesthetics of signs to accommodate the property owners wishes. 

Shawn Wilson talked about the fact that homeowners are responsible to learn about easements, rights of way, etc. 

Chevron is being proactive—taking down the trees and cleaning up the mess. They are talking with each homeowner.  They’re not taking down fences or bringing in bulldozers.  They’re making it convenient for homeowners. 

Questions about a map—plat map recorded with the county on Chevrons’ easement?  Errors happened on the pipeline.  It’s not where the map shows it to be. 

Chevron monitors pressure continuously.  They fly the line and drive the line in residential areas.  They are a “silent neighbor.” Chevron doesn’t want to upset people, but needs to protect the line.  They will allow for grasses and certain shrubs. 

Nancy McLaughlin asked if they knew how many trees would be taken down.  No.  Not until they get into back yards. Other methods beside cutting down trees?  Chevron is not doing anything else now, but could in the future. 

Denise set up a meeting for a later date at her house for affected homeowners and Chevron executives to discuss the situation.

Denise moved on to the Wyakin Park clean up and  put out a call to assist with a walk through and clean up of the Park, located on Assembly Ave. She is looking at having either the city or the Eagle Scouts build signs for the park with holders for plastic bags to encourage residents to pick up their animal waste as there is the possibility of a large fine for not picking up after domestic animals.  A number of residents state that the trails in the park have dog feces directly on the trails.
Some discussion ensued about vandalism in the park.  Russ and Mary Bailey talked about the breaking of tables and litter. Julie Mayer, who lives across the street, was told by the COP Shop to take picture and bring them in to the Shop.  The discussion ended.

Shawn Wilson moved to adjourn the meeting at 8:50 P.M. It was seconded by Gene Eberts. 

The next meeting is on June 6th at 7 P.M. at Salk Middle School. 
Respectfully Submitted,

Claire Steigleder, Balboa/South Indian Trail Neighborhood Secretary

http://balboasouthindiantrail.spokaneneighborhoods.org
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